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****** 

Chairperson Weatherspoon welcomed the public and called the meeting to order at 6:36 PM. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon invited Ms. Morgan Vickers, Director of Special Events and 

Community Affairs at the Brooklyn Children’s Museum, who gave a brief welcome to the 

museum. 

Next, Chairperson Weatherspoon invited elected officials and their representatives to say a few 

words. 

 



Elected Official Reps  

Leanna Pierson, Chief of Staff to Stefani Zinerman: The State Assembly is deep into session. 

Assemblymember Zinerman submitted 9 pieces of legislation: A package of three bills called 

Strengthening NY Non Profits, A7518 creating a transparency database for contracted nonprofits, 

A7531creating a Nonprofit Contracting Advisory committee (nonprofits often receive lagged 

payments and struggle to meet their bottom lines), House New Yorkers First, and a Real Property 

Tax amendment on tax lien proceedings.  

Ms. Pierson shared a flyer about a cannabis day of action on March 15th at 3-5 pm at Restoration 

Plaza. This will provide a forum for community members expressing their concern about 

cannabis. One of the bills the member is offering, A9316, is a Cannabis Awareness program for 

children 18 and under. The member is concerned about unregulated cannabis shops that sell 

items other than cannabis that may entice young buyers; 16 new shops have opened on Fulton St 

that sell convenience items like chips & sandwiches. 

Karen Chambers, Brooklyn District Attorney’s Office: Today is the late District Attorney Ken 

Thompson’s birthday. Ms. Chambers invites members of the public to call her at the Action 

Center with any issues, opportunities to speak in front of groups: (718) 250-4877. 

Arlean Gillin, Director of Partnerships for Councilmember Chi Osse: Ms. Gillin gave a rundown 

of the office’s constituent services. On Thursdays, legal services rotate at 10AM on a variety of 

disciplines. Tuesdays – Housing Assistance 10-4. Next Monday the 18th, the office will serve as a 

hub for the Macon library’s Prom Dress Drop-off, which will take place on May 4th at the library. 

Bring lightly used or new prom dresses starting this Monday.  

The office will also partner with Transportation Alternatives for a Bedford Walk & Talk starting 

at Bedford & Dean at 10:15 AM, highlighting Bedford Avenue, the need for a protected bike 

lane. 

Camille Barbin, Constituent Services for Senator Zellnor Myrie: Ms. Barbin gave a list of 

upcoming events and constituent service opportunities. Evening Hours once a week at 8PM, 

rotating. Please call the office for a list of services: 718-284-4700. The Predatory Marketing Bill 

passed this week. The Senator is organizing to keep SUNY Downstate open. Currently the office 

is open for constituent services by appointment only. 12-5 Wednesday for help applying through 

Housing Connect. 

Bianca Stevenson, office of the Brooklyn Borough President: The State of the Borough took place 

last night. Borough Hall opened this week as a satellite for asylum seeker processing. Hoping to 

scale up to 45 asylum seekers per day. Community Board applications have closed, processing 

has begun. The office hopes to have info to boards by April. 

Ms. Muhammad tells Ms. Stevenson she heard the Wingate concert series celebration will not 

take place this year. Ms. Stevenson is not sure, will follow up with the board office. 

Raul Rothblatt, District Director for Assemblymember Brian Cunningham: As the former head of 

SOS Crown Heights, the member is sensitive to the number of shootings the community has 



experienced recently. There have been 4 shootings in 2 weeks. The member has introduced new 

legislation for funding for violence interrupters, also hospital-based care and a  Faith-Based 

Affordable Housing Act. SUNY Downstate – working full time to ensure it is funded and 

operational. The office offers housing support Mondays 10-3. The office will host a Town Hall 

this weekend (Sunday). Women’s History Month free screening of the new Shirley Chisholm 

documentary on the 24th at District office on Empire Ave. Call 718-771-3105 for details.  

Mr.  Thurton – will there be an expansion of SOS? Mr. Rothblatt responds that this bill is 

specifically for federal funds for violence interruption in community and hospital services.  

Dr. Lazur – is New York Legal Assistance Group (NYLAG) taking place every month? Mr. 

Rothblatt says that it will take place in March & April for sure; it has been well utilized. Crown 

Heights Local Development Corporation of Crown Heights have been taking the lead. A wide 

swath of laws related to housing.  

A community member asked “What is SOS?” Save Our Streets Crown Heights. Part of 

Neighbors in Action, speak with families after shootings. For example, after the recent shooting. 

Having concluded elected official updates, Chairperson Weatherspoon asked for a motion to 

accept the minutes from the prior month. The motion is made by Mr. Mensah to accept with any 

necessary corrections, the motion was seconded by Mr. Staton and carried unanimously.  

The Chair commenced the board’s public hearing on this month’s action items, beginning with 

the SLAC Committee. 

 

SLA and Sidewalk Café Review Committee (SLAC) 

The SLAC Committee met on Monday, March 4, 2024 at Crown Heights Center for Nursing and 

Rehabilitation located at 810 St. Marks Avenue. In addition to the Chair, Irsa Weatherspoon 

present were:  Robert Witherwax, Vice Chair, Akua Aidoo, Dian Duke, Tamika Gibbs, Jennifer 

Jordan, Xeerxeema Jordan, Fior Ortiz-Joyner, Robert Puca, Nicole Tetrault, Gib Veconi and 

Deborah Young.  

The committee discussed the following new liquor license applications: 

1. Another Transformation LLC, d/b/a “Dilly Dally” – 626 Vanderbilt Ave (between Park 

and Prospect Places), Full License 

a. Location is the former Petite Patate 

b. Max Capacity: 74 

c. Hours of operation Monday thru Friday 5PM-11PM Monday-Friday, 11Am 

to11PM Saturday and Sunday 

d. Outdoor space to operate weekends from 11AM-10PM and will have 12 seats 

e. Intend to hire locally 

f. Hope to participate in Vanderbilt Ave Open Streets 

The committee voted 12 in favor to support the application on the condition that the applicant 

provide the Board with their 500-foot benefit statement. The statement has been received, and 



the benefit is listed as “a unique concept unlike those offered by other establishments in the 

neighborhood.” The committee hopes the full Board supports its recommendation. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon asked if there were any questions from the community. The applicant 

is present for questions. Mr. Mensah asked, “Is the board holding this applicant to the statement 

they will hire locally?” Mr. Witherwax responded that typically no, we can and do ask, but it is 

not an enforced requirement. 

 

A motion is made by Mr. Staton, seconded by Mr. Ross to support the committee’s 

recommendation. The motion passed with 23 in favor and two abstentions. 

2. Poseidon, 279 Flatbush Avenue (between St. Marks Avenue and Prospect Place),Full 

License 

a. Location is the former Kombit, and the proprietors currently own and operate 

Brooklyn Lunchbox Grab and Go located in Prospect Lefferts Gardens 

b. Max Capacity: 74 

c. Proposed hours of operation are 12PM-1AM Sunday, 10AM-2AM Monday thru 

Wednesday, 10AM-3AM Thursday thru Saturday 

d. Outdoor space to operate Noon to 10PM Sunday, 10 AM to 10PM Monday thru 

Saturday  

e. Intend to hire locally 

f. 500 exception community benefit: The establishment will provide Creole / Haitian 

cuisine, which is unique for District 8 with only one other establishment providing 

Haitian cuisine (Lakou on Utica Avenue)  

The committee voted 12 in favor to support the application with the following conditions: 

a) Establishment to close at 2AM Monday thru Saturday 

b) Outdoor spaces to close by 10 PM daily 

The committee hopes the full Board supports its recommendation. 

The proprietor is present to answer any questions. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon asked if there were any questions from the community.  Hearing 

none, a motion is made by Mr. Veconi, seconded by Ms. Langley to support the committee’s 

recommendation. The motion passes with 24 in favor and one abstention. 

 

3. Kissa Kissa, Franklin Avenue (between St. Marks Avenue and Prospect Place), Full 

License 

a. Location is the former St. Ends bar 

b. Max Capacity: 30 

c. Hours of operation 5PM-1AM daily 

d. Outdoor area in rear to operate 5PM-10PM daily 

e. Open restaurants outdoor area in front in roadside bed, also intended for use 

daily from 5PM to 10PM 



The committee voted 12 in favor to support the application on the condition that the 500 foot 

exception benefit statement be provided to the board. The statement has been received and 

includes the unique concept of marrying “the rich heritage of the Japanese jazz kiss with the 

vibrant history of jazz in Brooklyn, particularly within the Crown Heights community.” 

The committee hopes the full Board will support its recommendation.  

Chairperson Weatherspoon asked if there were any questions from the community.  Hearing 

none, a motion is made by Dr Lazur, seconded by Mr. Staton to support the committee’s 

recommendation. The motion passes with 24 in favor and one abstention. 

 

The SLAC Committee meets on the First Monday of the month, next on April 1st at 810 St. 

Marks Avenue.  

 

Public Hearing on the Agency Responses to the Capital and Expense Budget FY2025.  

A digital version of the document can be emailed upon request by emailing 

brooklyncb8@gmail.com.  

The board read into the record each of the expense and capital budget requests made by 

Community Board 8 and the agency responses given. Below are the comments recorded at the 

meeting. 

Ms. Neale – Every response related to seniors is a boilerplate response putting the responsibility 

on the Federal/State government. Chair Weatherspoon notes that Speaker Adams has much 

planned for seniors.  

Ms. Mitchell – What is our follow-up? What do we do to hold them accountable? Chairperson 

Weatherspoon notes that an ad hoc budget group, comprised of Mr. Gabriel, Mr. Callahan, and 

Mr. Witherwax has distributed an FAQ that will help phrase budget requests and will assist in 

compiling responses. 

District Manager George: We get lots of complaints to the office that are difficult to fit into the 

box of “budget request”. The form that we fill out has drop-down boxes which limit what the 

board is able to record. 

Ms. Babel – This process seems to be about posing the right questions and then getting the 

response. What is unclear is – who is held accountable? DM George reminds the assembled that 

the Community Board is merely advisory, aggregating requests for a specific process. It is 

important to continue to voice concerns through all available channels. 

A community member expresses concern with Capital item 19, specifically the Franklin Shuttle 

at Botanic Garden, which is omitted from the request. Additionally, they wish to emphasize 

housing for youth aging out of foster care. That station was omitted because it doesn’t fall within 

the boundaries of CB8.  

Mr. Veconi – Capital 16 on Brower Park. The Mayor announced that they’re building 4 new 

skate parks, including Brower Park, which was announced only recently. Asks the EDC to come 
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and speak to the transportation committee. Mt Prospect will have a scoping meeting soon on 

their proposed skate park, coming to CB8 soon. He also notes that the response to capital item 22 

on NYPD Parking is problematic, putting the responsibility for the problem in the hands of the 

police. Encourages people to attend the 77th precinct’s community council meeting to voice 

concerns. On expense 33 related to new bike lanes - are we requesting protected bike lanes? 

Finally, on the MS 915 capital item, Mr. Veconi wants to acknowledge the work of CB8 

members like Sharon Wedderburn to champion this longstanding request that requires continual 

community pressure. 

Ms. Muhammad has concerns about protected bike lanes, and wants to make sure the community 

is engaged before these requests are submitted.  

Dr. Lazur – Expense item 7’s response, “not a budget request.” Can we follow up? Adult 

Protective Services is often looking for reasons to exclude seniors. Is it possible to say that it is 

unacceptable? Chairperson Weatherspoon wants Dr. Lazur to clarify in writing, which she agrees 

to do. 

Mr. Mensah Expense 5 & 18 – wants to further emphasize these items to ensure there is 

sufficient parking and reject requests to fill traffic enforcement vacancies to reduce enforcement. 

Ms. Ortiz- Joyner – Capital item 14: This item has been on the list for many years and continues 

to be rejected. 

Ms. Benn-James – Capital item 6: “Where are the existing resources that this request will be 

accommodated by?” 

Community member Peter – for the future, can requests include an analysis, expected cost? 

Pastor Neville – In favor of Expense item 16 for an increase in resources for youth crime 

prevention. “How can this community board assist us in obtaining resources?” Chairperson 

Weatherspoon replied that the Community Board’s role is advisory; We can make community 

concerns known, but this is a multi-pronged advocacy effort.  

Bill – Post-covid,  there were large increases in property value. Are there resources for members 

of the community (grants, programs) who are long-term to remain in the community and enjoy 

the increase in value? Orlando Ross from Congresswoman Clarke’s office responds: there are 

funds available through the Congresswoman’s Office that interested people can call to advocate 

for.  

Eric Purcell – Founder of Nonprofit. Kids Program Providers, wants to bring attention to his 

organization’s work that speaks to Pastor Neville’s interests. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon asked if there were any questions from the community.  Hearing 

none, a motion is made by Ms. Wedderburn, seconded by Mr. Staton to compile the comments 

from this evening with written comments submitted to the board as comprehensive responses to 

agency answers. The motion passes with 25 in favor and one opposed. 

 

Next, Chairperson Weatherspoon requests reports from standing committees. 



Environment, Sanitation, & Transportation Committee – Robert Witherwax, Chair  

Mr. Witherwax stated that the EST Committee met jointly with the Land Use and EST 

Committees.  In addition to the Chair, Robert Witherwax present were:  Chairperson Irsa 

Weatherspoon, Princess Benn-James, Sharon Wedderburn, Nicole Laemmle, Dr. Sarah Lazur, 

Mimi Mitchell, Jack Robinson, Deborah Young, Fior Ortiz-Joyner, Alex Morano, Edward 

Delman, Robert Callahan, Alan Gerber, Nizjoni Granville, Lisa Maldonado, Matthew S., Peter 

Krashes, Robert Puca, Karen Gray, Frances Langley, Jennifer Jordan, Xeerxeema Jordan, Pierre 

Albert, William Meehan, Briana Owa, Kwasi Mensah, Nathan Turner, Scott Weinstein, Delores 

W., Phyllis Grannum, Alanis Allen, Aisha Balogun, Katrina Thomas-Markland, Anika Roach, 

Roger Myers, Vishnu Reddy, Tim Anderson, Alex Sommer, Cheryl Walcott, Alex Maza, Audrey 

Taitt-Hall, Kurtis Weatherford, Jordan Fraade, Traci Nottingham, Toby Hyde, Anthony Cardenas 

and Barbara Cofield.  

He also mentioned that budget requests will be the first topic on the agenda in April. AAMUP, 

Daylighting. Co-Naming for Miriam Carter (Carter Cadets). No March meeting. At the February 

meeting, several members of EST put together a presentation. Willaim Meehan & Uma 

Bhandaram, public members, gave a presentation about Congestion Pricing.  

After the presentation, Chairperson Weatherspoon asked if there were any questions. Mr. Staton 

asked about people who traverse Manhattan to get to New Jersey. Mr. Meehan clarifies that 

highway traffic is exempt, only surface streets are tolled. Mr. Mensah wants to know if there will 

be increased congestion on highway? This was studied, found negligible increases. Dr. Lazur 

wants to know if there will be increased injuries from increased speeds. This was also studied, 

actually found a decrease in fatalities. Ms. Watson – will prices be passed on? This was studied, 

found that in most cases this was found to be negligible. A small business working group may be 

created to study impact. 

Peter has comments about the reduction of car lanes.  

Ms. Mitchell is concerned that the MTA is the beneficiary of the funds from Congestion Pricing. 

Wants to know what accountability mechanisms are for the public to review how the MTA 

spends their money.  

The EST Committee meets on the fourth Tuesday of the month, next on April 30th at 810 St. 

Marks Ave 6:30 PM. 

Seniors Committee – Gail Muhammad, Chair.  

The Seniors Committee met on April 6, 2024.  In addition to the Chair Gail Muhammad, present 

were: Mildred Smith, Mary E. Williams, Gwendolyn Williams, Iva Webster, Xeerxeema Jordan, 

Jennifer Jordan, Michelle George, Gilbert Perryman, Helen Selby, Joycelyn Baldwin, Patsy 

Johnson, Bridget Duncan, Essie Spivey, June Laguerre, Mary Bonham and Leslie Sierra.  

The committee heard a presentation from Ms. Leslie Sierra from NY Statewide Senior Action 

Council. Ms. Sierra provided information about Medicare and Medicaid.  She emphasized the 

importance of reporting Medicaid and/or Medicare fraud. It was recommended that seniors 



review their billing statements for accuracy.  If you see the cost for services that they did not 

receive they must report the fraud immediately. It was also suggested that seniors pay attention 

to their medication received from the local pharmacy.  Please be sure to count your pills.  There 

have been reports of shortages given.  

 Often times seniors receive calls requesting personal information.  Seniors were reminded that 

social security and IRS do not call individuals.  If they receive these calls, they must hang up 

immediately. 

 

The meeting ended with Carmen Martinez from Local Development of Crown Heights, 

announcing the upcoming Senior Game Day at the Crown Heights apartments. Seniors were also 

given information about free transport to medical appointments.  The transportation program is 

funded by grants from Council member Crystal Hudson's office. 

 

Lastly, Ms. Muhammad mentioned upcoming meetings, B-Luxe Blooms may come to help 

seniors make bouquets. She is also looking for volunteers to lead a paint & sip. The Seniors 

Committee meets on the first Wednesday of the month, next on April 3, 2024 at 1055 St. Johns at 

6:30 PM. 

Housing Committee – Nizjoni Granville, Chair  

Ms. Granville stated that the Housing Committee met jointly with the Land Use and EST 

Committees.  In addition to the Chair, Nizjoni Granville present were:  Chairperson Irsa 

Weatherspoon, Princess Benn-James, Sharon Wedderburn, Nicole Laemmle, Dr. Sarah Lazur, 

Mimi Mitchell, Jack Robinson, Deborah Young, Fior Ortiz-Joyner, Alex Morano, Edward 

Delman, Robert Callahan, Alan Gerber, Nizjoni Granville, Lisa Maldonado, Matthew S., Peter 

Krashes, Robert Puca, Karen Gray, Robert Witherwax, Frances Langley, Jennifer Jordan, 

Xeerxeema Jordan, Pierre Albert, William Meehan, Briana Owa, Kwasi Mensah, Nathan Turner, 

Scott Weinstein, Delores W., Phyllis Grannum, Alanis Allen, Aisha Balogun, Katrina Thomas-

Markland, Anika Roach, Roger Myers, Vishnu Reddy, Tim Anderson, Alex Sommer, Cheryl 

Walcott, Alex Mazu, Audrey Taitte-Hall, Kurtis Weatherford, Jordan Fraade, Traci Nottingham, 

Toby Hyde, Anthony Cardenas and Barbara Cofield.  

The committee will be discussing City of Yes Housing Opportunity at the next meeting on April 

10th which will be held at Stuypark House, 77 New York Avenue at 6:30 PM. 

Public Safety Committee – Mark Thurton, Chair  

Mr. Thurton reported that on Monday Feb 26th. NYPD Traffic Enforcement was towing cars with 

outstanding tickets, also with no license plates. Towing operation: 718-694-0095. Lots of 

violence in the last 2 weeks. The Public Safety Committee meets on the fourth Monday of the 

month, next on March 25th at the 77th Precinct, 127 Utica Avenue at 6:30 PM. 

Land Use  - Sharon Wedderburn, Chair 

The Land Use Committee met jointly with the Housing and EST Committees. In addition to the 

Chair, Sharon Wedderburn, present were:  Chairperson Irsa Weatherspoon, Princess Benn-James, 

Nicole Laemmle, Dr. Sarah Lazur, Mimi Mitchell, Jack Robinson, Deborah Young, Fior Ortiz-



Joyner, Alex Morano, Edward Delman, Robert Callahan, Alan Gerber, Nizjoni Granville, Lisa 

Maldonado, Matthew S., Peter Krashes, Robert Puca, Karen Gray, Robert Witherwax, Frances 

Langley, Jennifer Jordan, Xeerxeema Jordan, Pierre Albert, William Meehan, Briana Owa, 

Kwasi Mensah, Nathan Turner, Scott Weinstein, Delores W., Phyllis Grannum, Alanis Allen, 

Aisha Balogun, Katrina Thomas-Markland, Anika Roach, Roger Myers, Vishnu Reddy, Tim 

Anderson, Alex Sommer, Cheryl Walcott, Alex Mazu, Audrey Taitt-Hall, Kurtis Weatherford, 

Jordan Fraade, Traci Nottingham, Toby Hyde, Anthony Cardenas and Barbara Cofield.  

City Planning presented on AAMUP. The committee will be discussing City of Yes Housing 

Opportunity at the next Land Use meeting on April 4th. at Crown Heights Center for Nursing and 

Rehabilitation, 810 St. Marks Avenue at 6:30 PM.   

Finally, Chairperson Weatherspoon invited the public to give comments.  

Public Comments 

Anna Lipkind – Interborough Developmental Consultation Center (IDCC) Connect 

provides mental health services in the district. Full service. Connect: holistic services, housing & 

food. She gives information on two upcoming events: Connect & Share Community on Kingston 

Avenue. Diaspora Community Services March 28th from 11-2. 

Ms. Babel thanked the Community Board for its support of her business in December. She wants 

to bring to the Community Board’s attention to the issues of small businesses. She explained that 

she and her twin sister opened a new business, Babel Loft which was a successor to her bar, Ode 

to Babel; there were several vocal members of the community who had concerns. Ms. Babel held 

a meeting at the 78th precinct with community members who were concerned that was recorded. 

Unfortunately, the building was raided in March by multiple agencies. SLA investigator, Charles 

Trevalis, who has a history of being untruthful in his investigations, was assigned as the 

investigator. The business lost its liquor license as a result of the raid. Ms. Babel states that the 

investigative report contains numerous untruths and came to alert the board to the issue. 

Ms. Watson – new illegal cannabis shops continue to open. Wants to know if there are updates on 

enforcement? If there are specific locations, report to the board.  

Deanna Gill. Strategic Risk Manager at DCYD. Closing out Community Moms and Dads. Flyer 

is available to nominate community figures who are good role models. 

Sheree Parris – Introduced herself as the new president of the North Nostrand Avenue 

Merchant’s Association (NNAMA). Hoping to improve quality of life along the Avenue. Monday 

night mixer at Nostrand Station. All are invited to attend.  

Mr. Mensah – Gives information on black educator Dr. Oakes White, a longtime contributor to 

the Brooklyn Children’s Museum. 

Mr. Veconi – There will be an Open Streets program May 3rd to Sept 29th. Performers, instructors 

of programs should get in touch with PHNDC; there are honoraria for people who present 

programs. 



Nina Babb & Eric Purcell – Kids Program Provider. Serve students, family & adults. Range of 

programs including arts, fitness and entrepreneurial enterprises. Summer programs, enrichment.  

A Community member returns to speak about Harlem Children’s Zone, which he encourages 

members to research. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon announced that a Job Fair hosted by Congresspersons Hakeem 

Jeffries and Yvette Clarke, as well as Assemblymember Waterman will take place on March16th 

at 845 E 96th Street at 12:00pm. 

Chairperson Weatherspoon thanked everyone for attending and adjourned the meeting at 9:35 

PM. 
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